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Executive Summary 
 

THE ISSUE 

Over the past decade in Ontario, the provincial government has taken a proactive approach to 

manage urban sprawl by developing and updating a number of policies aimed at encouraging 

more sustainable forms of development. Specifically, the Province has developed The Greenbelt 

Plan (2005), Places to Grow Plan (2006), and updated the Ontario Planning Act (2004) and the 

Ontario Provincial Policy statement (2005 and 2013). More recently, municipalities are starting 

to implement their own sustainability policies outside of what is mandated by the Province. One 

approach to sustainability that is gaining traction is the use of integrated community 

sustainability plans (ICSPs). ICSPs are a departure from traditional sustainability planning, 

because they take a comprehensive approach to sustainability that places responsibility for 

sustainability planning not with one department in a municipality, but with every department in a 

municipality as well as with the general public.  

RESEARCH QUESTION 



same in Markham over the last decade. Policy reviews, document reviews, and semi-structured 

interviews supplied the necessary data to evaluate the selected indicators of urban sprawl. 

RESULTS 

Density- Density levels in Markham have increased significantly over the last decade with York 

Region requiring that new developments in Markham achieve the target of 70 people and jobs or 

20 units per hectare; these density targets are driven by the Provincial Growth Plan. As a result, 

density targets are also now included in the Markham OP, where they did not used to exist prior 

to 2013. 



several reasons: the ICSP has only recently been adopted compared to the other plans; it serves 

primarily as a visionary document for sustainability goals in the municipality; and unlike the 

provincial plans, the municipality is not required to follow the ICSP.  

As a result of these findings the following recommendations are made to other provinces and 

municipalities in Canada that are trying to implement strategies to limit urban sprawl: 

1. Implement specific density and intensification targets that are legally binding. 

2. Focus policies on directing growth to specific areas and not simply restricting where growth 

can happen 

3. Develop a strategy to implement the targets that is jointly agreed to by city council and staff 

4. Give developers time and support to transition to undertaking high-density developments 

5. Build public support for higher density development through engagement and dialogue, and 
by gradually phasing in targets over time  

 


